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1.     The seminar was organised by OECD in collaboration with the UN 
Statistical Division.  Representatives from the Statistical Offices of all 
transition countries, except Tadjikistan and Turkmenistan, as well as the 
Statistical Committee of the Commonwealth of  Independent States, and members 
of the Finance Ministries of Belarus and the Russian Federation attended the 
seminar.  Experts from IMF, EBRD and INSEE were also present as well as a 
representative familiar with the conversion of the East German national 
accounts to the SNA. 

2.     The purpose of the seminar was to discuss the particular problems that 
countries in transition have encountered in implementing the SNA.  Some 
transition countries have now had several years’ experience of working with the 
SNA and the purpose of this seminar was to review particular problems they had 
encountered and the solutions that may be adopted by all countries in Central 
and Eastern Europe and of the former Soviet Union.

3.     Representatives from Bulgaria, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and 
Romania presented papers detailing their experience in dealing with each of the 
issues on the agenda.  Discussion with contributions by other participants 
followed.

4.     This summary report presents an overview of the issues discussed and the 
conclusions reached.

Enterprises and Establishments

5.     The SNA defines an establishment theoretically as a unit of homogeneous 
production at a single location.  It is recognised, however, that in practice 
some secondary activity may be carried out and sometimes more than one site may 
be involved.  An enterprise is a unit having a complete set of accounts 
including balance sheets.  On this basis, most units of observation are both an 
enterprise and an establishment.  In the Netherlands, for example, all except 
about 400-500 of 10,000 enterprises are treated as being a single 
establishment. 

6.     The desirability of identifying a separate establishment may be 
indicated by the value of output of separate products, the number of employees 
associated with each production process etc.  In general, the sub-division of 
an enterprise as used in the MPS may be a good approximation to the 
establishment.  However, for an establishment the SNA requires data only for a 



production account whereas the MPS requires a full set of accounts for a 
subdivision of an enterprise.
 
7.     A further simplification of the SNA vis-a-vis the MPS is that the SNA 
allows secondary production to concern any activity.  For example, an 
enterprise classified to (manufacturing) industry may have secondary output of 
construction or agriculture.  In such cases it is desirable, but not mandatory, 
to divide these activities into separate establishments but even so, only 
production account data is required for each of these subsidiary activities.

Institutional Sectors

8.     The fact that an enterprise is state-financed does not imply that the 
enterprise should be automatically classified to the general government sector. 
In the SNA, the main subdivisions into sectors is by function.  Enterprises 
producing products for sale are seen as having a different function from the 
units of government providing services, including collective services, to the 
population at large free or nearly free.

9.     The importance of type of ownership of institutional units was noted, 
both as being of intrinsic interest and providing a link to MPS 
classifications.  This concern is reflected in the recommendation of the SNA to 
partition the enterprise sectors to show public, private foreign controlled and 
private domestically controlled sub-sectors.  It was noted that it may be 
helpful to introduce further sub-sectoring, for example to show co-operatives 
explicitly.

The measurement of output

10.    Clarification of the market/non-market distinction was given.  In the 
latest version of the 1993 SNA, all producers are classified as market if they 
sell their products at prices that are significant for supply and demand.  This 
means in practice, that only government units, non-profit institutions serving 
households (NPISHs) and units producing for own final demand are not market 
producers.

11.    Market production at producers’ prices represents the value at which the 
products are actually sold which will be lower than costs in the case of highly 
subsidised activities.  The valuation at basic prices, however, when the 
valuation of subsidies received is added, will approximate valuation at cost. 

12.    The size of subsidies in countries in transition was noted, and also the 
fact that in Eastern and Central Europe already the size of these subsidies has  
declined considerably as part of the transition process.

13.    Difficulties of reconciling information concerning subsidies from the 
government accounts or State budget and from accounting information and 
expenditure estimates were raised.  It was suggested that when these differed, 
estimates from the government accounts should be used rather than imputed 
estimates.  Since subsidies are always paid to or received by government it 
should always be possible to identify them. 



14.    The main types of transactions requiring identification are:

•- subsidies on products: always related to the quantity or volume of 
          product being subsidised;

•- subsidies on production: they are always related to the means of 
          production (employment of handicapped persons; fixed assets; 
          employment);

•- current transfers: to households to buy particular products;

•- social transfers in kind: government buys on behalf of households;

•- capital transfers: investment grants payable by government to 
          enterprises for acquisition of fixed assets.

15.    There were problems in distinguishing between the categories and some 
examples and suggestions for treatment were made.  For example, if the 
government buys and distributes medicine this would be considered as a social 
transfer in kind(STIK), whereas if government expenditure is given to  
industries the government is covering the losses of firms and it would be 
considered as a product subsidy;  distribution of food tokens would be a STIK; 
transport tokens to aged persons would also be a STIK; subsidised bread should 
be treated as a subsidy not a STIK because of the nature of the expenditure 
(i.e. it is to the whole population).  Subsidised electricity to industry would 
not be a STIK because these can only be paid to households.

Consumption of fixed capital

16.    The SNA requires that the consumption of fixed capital be recorded at 
"current replacement cost" rather than at the book-keeping estimates based on 
cost of acquisition.  In the MPS, assets should have been subject to periodic 
revaluation to achieve similar results.  It was agreed that the theoretically 
correct treatment was clear and uncontroversial but that the practical 
obstacles to achieving this were very considerable.

Fixed capital formation

17.    It was agreed that even when the state finances the acquisition of new 
fixed capital for an enterprise, it should be recorded as a purchase by the 
enterprise with a matching capital transfer from government to the enterprise. 

18.    Privatisation does not affect the level of fixed capital formation per 
se though the attribution of the assets to sectors in the balance sheet may 
alter. Privatisation has different forms in a practical sense but only two 
forms in a macroeconomic sense.  Two cases were examined:

       -- the good is given by government to the private sector which would 
          have an effect on the capital account of both sectors;

•- the whole unit transfers ownership (e.g.sale of shares) in which case 
          it would only appear in the financial accounts and there would be no 
          effect on the capital accounts.



19.    There was discussion about the problems caused when assets were given 
anomalous values on privatisation and the need to record some of the ensuing 
revaluations in the other volume changes account.  Premature retirement of 
capital stock should also be recorded in this account.

Holding gains and losses 

20.    Holding gains and losses can present serious problems especially under 
periods of high inflation.  It was noted that the problem affected the 
valuation of financial assets and liabilities as well as the level of 
inventories although the discussion was limited to the latter.

21.    It was noted that enterprises may already adjust their data to take 
account of price changes (for example to minimise taxation liabilities) and it 
was not appropriate for a statistical office to simply assume that no such 
adjustment had been made.  If on investigation it proves that the book-keeping 
information is not adequate for the purposes of national accounts, the 
statistical office should be empowered to adjust the data in aggregate, as is 
the case with the consumption of fixed capital. 

22.    It was noted that, despite these counsels of perfection, not all OECD 
countries followed the SNA recommendations.

Expenditure by enterprises on behalf of their employees

23.    The treatment of various payments by employers on behalf of employees 
was clarified.  Payments of holiday pay are part of wages and salaries and not 
compensation in kind.  The provision of subsidised meals is compensation in 
kind.  Payments for sickness benefits, childrens allowances and pensions are 
social benefits.  Any payment or provision of goods and services which is 
taxable should be treated as compensation of employees.

24.    A major question arises concerning the provision of health, education, 
cultural and recreational services by employers to their employees.  A strict 
interpretation of the SNA would entail treating these benefits as compensation 
in kind.  In response to the requests of countries in transition, however, the 
SNA now includes provision for these services to be provided by notional NPISHs 
for the duration of the transition.  Several of the Eastern European countries 
felt they could move directly to treating such services as compensation in 
kind.  However because the proportion of the services to cash wages is higher 
in the countries of the former Soviet Union it is expected they will use the 
NPISH solution for the time being.

Property income, taxes and transfers

25.    The distinction to be drawn between these different sorts of 
transactions is especially difficult in countries in transition.  A particular 
case in point is when funds of a state enterprise are returned to the state 
budget.  Should these be regarded as a tax on income, a withdrawal of 
quasi-corporate income or a transfer?  After extensive discussion it was agreed 
that payments to government by quasi-corporations (including regular 



withdrawals from the depreciation fund of those enterprises) should be treated 
as taxes if they conform to similar payments made by all corporations; 
otherwise they should be treated as withdrawals of quasi-corporate income.  It 
must be noted that in countries in transition, reclassification of these types 
of flows may take place as state enterprises become more independent and tax 
regimes more formal and extensive.  

Other Issues

26.  Participants were invited to raise any other issues.  Participants raised 
three general items:
       
       -- the implications of privatisation on the accounts;

       -- how to make quick and simple estimates of quarterly national 
          accounts;

       -- the inter-relationships required between Statistical Offices and 
          other government agencies, as providers and users of data, necessary 
          for the implementation of the SNA.  The related issue of the 
          structure of Statistical Offices to ensure co-ordination between 
          different input areas was also raised.

27.  •In the movement to international standards in classifications the 
necessity of ensuring the availability of good basic statistics (trade, 
finance, money and banking etc.) was noted.  The problem of the adequate 
development of registers was also raised.  It was generally agreed that all 
transition countries experience some doubts about the reliability of their data 
due to difficulties in the updating of registers and changes in enterprise 
response rates etc.

28.  •The issue of the use of book-keeping classifications and concepts in 
the national accounts was also noted as being a difficult issue to resolve.  
Some representatives felt it would be useful to have some clearer idea of to 
what extent bookkeeping information could be used in the national accounts.
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